

## MID DEVON DISTRICT COUNCIL

**MINUTES** of a **MEETING** of the **COUNCIL** held on 9 September 2015 at 6.00 pm

### **Present**

#### **Councillors**

W J Daw (Chairman)  
Mrs E M Andrews, Mrs H Bainbridge,  
Mrs A R Berry, R J Chesterton, Mrs C Collis,  
Mrs F J Colthorpe, D R Coren, N V Davey,  
Mrs C P Daw, R M Deed, Mrs G Doe,  
R J Dolley, J M Downes, C J Eginton,  
R Evans, S G Flaws, Mrs S Griggs,  
P H D Hare-Scott, P J Heal, T G Hughes  
(Vice Chairman), Mrs B M Hull,  
D J Knowles, B A Moore, R F Radford,  
Mrs J Roach, F J Rosamond, Mrs E J Slade,  
Miss C E L Slade, C R Slade, J L Smith,  
T W Snow, J D Squire, Mrs M E Squires,  
L D Taylor, N A Way and R Wright

### **Apologies**

#### **Councillors**

Mrs J B Binks, F W Letch, R L Stanley and  
Mrs N Woollatt

### **38 Apologies**

Apologies were received from Councillors: Mrs J B Binks, F W Letch, R L Stanley and Mrs N Woollatt.

### **39 Minutes**

The minutes of the Meeting of the Council held on 15 July 2015 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

### **40 Chairman's Announcements**

The Chairman had the following announcements to make:

- Prior to the meeting he had presented a Long Service Award to Mr Mike Lowman (Building Maintenance Supervisor) who had completed 25 years service with the District Council.
- He reminded Members that an Extraordinary Meeting of the Council would follow this meeting.
- He informed the meeting that in the last week he had travelled to London with Crediton Rugby Club who had been presented with the National Community Rugby Club Award.

### **41 Public Question Time**

There were no questions from members of the public present.

42 **Petitions (00-03-00)**

Mr Hutcheon requested the Council to consider allocating land at Junction 27 for the proposed Eden Westwood development and presented a petition to the Chairman of the Council. The Chairman indicated that the petition would be considered by the Forward Planning Department as part of the Local Plan process.

43 **Notices of Motions (00-08-17)**

**Notices of Motions**

**(1) Motion 522 (Councillor Mrs N Woollatt 25 May 2015)**

The following motion had been referred to the Managing the Environment Policy Development Group for consideration and report:

That this council explores what options may be available to it to introduce a local policy in Mid Devon requiring supermarkets, food manufacturers and producers over a certain size to donate discarded food fit for human consumption to charities and other food waste to other methods of recycling such as composting or waste to energy.

The Policy Development Group at its meeting on 4 August 2015 considered the proposal and recommended that it be supported and subject to Council approval a working group be put in place to explore the subject.

Upon a vote being taken, the **MOTION** was declared to have been **CARRIED**.

44 **Cabinet - Report of the meeting - 30 July 2015 (00-11-57)**

The Leader presented the report of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 30 July 2015.

The Council had before it questions\* submitted by Councillor Mrs J Roach in accordance with Procedure Rule 12.2(1) together with a responses from the Head of Communities and Governance.

Councillor Mrs Roach asked supplementary questions in accordance with Procedure Rule 12.2(6) (a)

Review of the RIPA policy, had there been a more recent review?

The Head of Communities and Governance stated that a more recent review had not taken place; the policy was in the process of being updated.

When was the policy review changed from the Scrutiny Committee to the Cabinet?

The Head of Communities and Governance stated that the change was made when the Budget and Policy Framework was considered as it was agreed that the Scrutiny Committee should scrutinise rather than approve policy.

The RIPA Policy stated that it should be reviewed by the Scrutiny Committee, however the Cabinet in February had recommended that it be considered by the Community Well-Being Policy Development Group.

The Head of Communities and Governance stated that the policy was in the process of being updated and would be presented to the relevant committee.

Have the recommendations within the letter been considered?

The Head of Communities and Governance stated that the recommendations were being considered as part of the policy review.

Notes:

- (i) Councillor Mrs J Roach declared a personal interest in Minute 36 as Chair of the Group proposing to renovate the Silverton Toilets;
- (ii) Questions and responses circulated at the meeting, copy attached to signed minutes.

**45 Cabinet - Report of meeting held on 7 August 2015 (00-24-03)**

The Leader presented the report of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 7 August 2015.

**46 Cabinet - Report of the meeting held on 27 August 2015 (00-24-21)**

The Leader presented the report of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 27 August 2015.

The Council had before it questions\* submitted by Councillor N A Way in accordance with Procedure Rule 12.2(1) together with a response from the Head of Housing and Property Services.

Councillor Way asked a supplementary question in accordance with Procedure Rule 12.2(6) (a) regarding his concern that there was no temporary accommodation to be found in Crediton for Crediton people.

**47 Scrutiny Committee - Report - meeting held on 10 August 2015 (00-27-51)**

The Chairman of the Scrutiny Committee presented the report of the meeting of the Committee held on 10 August 2015.

**48 Scrutiny Committee - Report of the meeting held on 24 August 2015 (00-30-17)**

The Chairman of the Scrutiny Committee presented the report of the meeting of the Committee held on 24 August 2015.

**49 Audit Committee - Report - Meeting - held on 28 July 2015 (00-31-33)**

The Chairman of the Audit Committee presented the report of the meeting of the Committee held on 28 July 2015.

**50 Managing the Environment Policy Development Group - Report - Meeting held on 4 August 2015 (00-32-08)**

The Chairman of the Managing the Environment Policy Development Group presented the report of the meeting of the Group held on 4 August 2015.

The Council had before it questions\* submitted by Councillor R Wright in accordance with Procedure Rule 12.2(1) together with a response from the Cabinet Member for the Environment.

**51 Decent and Affordable Homes Policy Development Group - Meeting - held on 11 August 2015 (00-34-59)**

The Chairman of the Decent and Affordable Homes Policy Development Group presented the report of the meeting of the Group held on 11 August 2015.

**52 Community Well-Being Policy Development Group - Report - Meeting held on 18 August 2015 (00-35-51)**

Councillor B A Moore in the absence of the Chairman of the Community Well Being Policy Development Group presented the report of the meeting of the Group held on 18 August 2015.

**53 Planning Committee - Report - Meeting held on 29 July 2015 (00-36-36)**

The Chairman of the Planning Committee presented the report of the meeting of the Committee held on 29 July 2015

**54 Planning Committee - Report - Meeting 26 August 2015 (00-37-18)**

The Chairman of the Planning Committee presented the report of the meeting of the Committee held on 26 August 2015.

**55 Licensing Committee - Report - 3 September 2015 (00-37-52)**

The Chairman of the Licensing Committee presented the report of the meeting of the Committee held on 3 September 2015.

**56 Regulatory Committee - Report - 3 September 2015 (00-38-18)**

The Chairman of the Regulatory Committee presented the report of the meeting of the Committee held on 3 September 2015.

**57 Questions**

There were no questions submitted under Procedure Rule 12.2.

**58 Appointment (00-39-15)**

The Council had before it a recommendation regarding the appointment of an interim Electoral Registration Officer and interim Returning Officer.

The Chairman **MOVED**,

That, in preparation for the Police and Crime Commissioner Elections in May 2016, the Head of Housing and Property Services be appointed as interim Electoral Registration Officer and interim Returning Officer in accordance with Sections 8 and 35 of the Representation of the People Act 1983. This appointment would take effect from 14<sup>th</sup> September 2015 and would be reviewed after May 2016.

Following discussion, the **MOTION** was declared to have been **CARRIED**.

**59 Outside Body representation - Local Delivery Group advising the Tiverton Children's Centre (00-44-11)**

The Chairman indicated that the Council had been requested to appoint a Member to the Local Delivery Group advising the Tiverton's Children's Centre. Councillor Mrs C P Daw expressed an interest in the appointment.

Upon a **VOTE** being taken, Councillor Mrs Daw was declared to have been appointed to the Local Delivery Group advising the Tiverton's Children's Centre.

**60 State of the District Debate (00-45-57)**

The Leader had requested that Members discuss the subject for the State of the District Debate.

The Chairman asked for suggestions:

Councillor Mrs M E Squires suggested that the debate consider rural funding for local government versus urban funding.

Councillor Mrs J Roach suggested that the debate take the form of an open meeting in an attempt to engage with local people with regard to priorities for the Council.

Following discussion and upon a vote being taken, the suggestion of a State of the District Debate entitled rural funding for local government versus urban funding was **APPROVED**.

**61 Questions to Cabinet Members (00-56-04)**

Councillor Mrs C P Daw asked the Leader: following David Cameron's announcement this week that the U.K will be accepting 20,000 refugees over the next five years. What are the plans for MDDC to accept these refugees, how many are we looking to accept and how are we going to deliver the service.

The Leader stated that he was awaiting information from Central Government with regard to how additional resources would be allocated.

Councillor R M Deed asked the Cabinet Member for Planning and Economic Regeneration if he could update the meeting of the timing of the submission of the Local Plan.

The Cabinet Member for Planning and Economic Regeneration stated that he was aware that further work had been requested by the Environment Agency regarding improvements to Junction 28 to allow the settlement east of Cullompton to come forward. He had a meeting the following day where he would gain further information.

Councillor R M Deed referring to Junction 27 and the petition received earlier in the meeting asked the Leader if he could inform the meeting if there was a draft timetable available for modifications to the Local Plan submission.

The Leader stated that officers were still going through the revised submission and he would need to be informed whether a modification was required.

Councillor N A Way asked the Leader: with the recent communication concerning devolution from the Leader of DCC in mind: We understand that the authority recently attended a meeting with other principal authorities from Devon and representatives from Somerset authorities to discuss the issue of devolution and transferring of powers from central to local government. This also included talks about the principles concerning any future bids to Central Government to gain extra powers. It seems that so far at least that parish and town councils have not been included in these talks. Before this process goes any further, and because devolution means the passing of powers downwards, is the Leader consulting with the parish and town councils on this subject and seeking their views?

The Leader stated that the Chief Executive and the Deputy Leader had attended with other authorities and a statement of intent had been sent by the required deadline imposed by Government (Members had been informed of this via WIS the previous week). There had been no time to consult with Town and Parish Councils, however the timeframe involved for further work to take place was 18-24 months and more information would be available with regard to what was proposed to be devolved.

Councillor Mrs J Roach addressing the Leader stated that with regard to the current refugee crisis, she had been asked if previously used residential homes could be used to house refugees and that people want someone to coordinate matching people who were willing to take in refugee families; if the Council could have some involvement who would be available to lead on the project?

The Leader stated he was awaiting information from Central Government.

Councillor R Wright asked the Cabinet Member for the Environment the following questions:

How often were the pavements in the main shopping area in Tiverton swept and how often were the pavements in the main shopping area at Crediton swept?

The Cabinet Member stated that the streets were swept on a daily basis. He did however share the Councillor's concerns regarding street cleaning and this work would be addressed by the Waste and Transport Manager when Phase 2 of the Waste Project had been finalised.

Referring to recycling figures published in Mid Devon Talk he questioned how the figures for dry recycling and composting had been calculated?

The Cabinet Member stated that it was very early days with regard to the new recycling scheme and that comparison figures should be based on 6 monthly or annual results.

Councillor T W Snow addressing the Cabinet Member for Planning and Economic Regeneration raised concerns about the congestion in Cullompton and asked if a timetable was available for the implementation of the eastern relief road.

The Cabinet Member stated that he had not seen definitive plans for an eastern relief road, Devon County Council were working on the issues; he would look into the matter and respond to all Members.

Councillor Mrs F J Colthorpe addressed the Leader with regard to the refugee crisis, she hoped that the Devon response would be made cross county.

The Chief Executive reported that he had received an email stating that the Chief Executive of Devon County Council would be responsible for a cross county response.

Councillor Miss C E L Slade asked the Cabinet Member for the Environment if he had noticed a rise in graffiti in the town and what were the Council proposing to do about it?

The Cabinet Member stated that he had noticed an increase in graffiti, this was a criminal act and the Police had been informed.

Councillor Mrs J Roach asked the Cabinet Member about Devon County Council charging for the disposal of roofing felt at the Recycling Centre.

The Cabinet Member stated that that Devon County Council would charge as roofing material was not recyclable.

The Chief Executive stated that roofing felt was not household waste and should not be disposed of with domestic refuse.

Councillor J L Smith referring to his question at the previous meeting about contacting the Chief Constable with regard to issues in Mid Devon asked the Leader if there had been any constructive feedback regarding the state of the frontline service.

The Leader explained that he had written to the Chief Constable which had been followed by a meeting with the local Inspector, the outcome of that had been that a Members briefing would take place in November at which Members could question the officer with regard to issues in Mid Devon.

62 **Members Business (1-28-42)**

Councillor Mrs J Roach wished to offer her congratulations to the organisers of the Feast of St James in Tiverton.

**Written Questions**

(The meeting ended at 7.36 pm)

**CHAIRMAN**